MINUTES FOR FOUR (4) PUBLIC HEARINGS 

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, MAY 2, 2017 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Scott Marlow called to order the May 2, 2017 meeting of the Planning andZoning Board at 7:34 p.m.
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL

 Members Present:  Richard Lutz, Michael Dolan, John Grant, Anthony Sutton (Vice Chair)

 Carl S. Moore, Rick Varrone, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Scott Marlow, Chairman

Staff:  David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
C.
PUBLIC HEARINGS – CLOSE BYJUNE 6, 2017; EXPIRES:  AUGUST 10, 2017
1. 18 TWIN OAKS TERRACE (ZONE R-O) Petition of Ray Macaluso for Special Exception approval to allow expansion of employee parking at Chevrolet of Milford, on Map 25, Block 207, Parcel 44, of which Snaford Realty LLC is the owner.


Raymond A. Macaluso, President, Westcott and Mapes, Inc, 142 Temple Street, New Haven,  representing Sanford Realty, owner of Chevrolet of Milford to allow employee parking in the RO zone.  


Mr. Macaluso outlined the project, which will be designated strictly for employee parking for a total of 9 spaces.  There will be a 20 foot buffer planted with arbor vitae and a vinyl fence all along the perimeter of the property.  There will be no lighting on Twin Oaks Terrace.  The rear area is filled with debris.  The buffer has been substantially increased to 120 feet and will not interfere with the residents’ view or enjoyment of their property. The only entrance to the property will be from the Boston Post Road.  


Mr. Sulkis:  Had no comments.


Mr. Varrone:  Asked for further explanation about the buffer area.


Mr. Macaluso:  Showed the on the site plan display the buffer area with trees to be planted.


Chairman Marlow opened the hearing to the public.  Gave the instructions to the public to speak.  Anyone in favor of the application?  (No response).  Anyone against the application?

Phyllis Gallo, 25 Sycamore Drive – Lives behind the property in question.  She has been dealing with this encroachment by auto dealerships onto the residents’ property for many years.  Would rather see a building be built in the RO zone, than to have it used for more parking.  Pine trees that were planted as a buffer were removed, when they said they would be kept.

Michelle Zulowski, 31 Sycamore Road – Against the use of this piece of property for parking.


Suspicious as to what the future use of the land will be. They were denied the zone change for commercial use.  They are here to redirect the denial of the prior application for another use.  No lighting is proposed at this time.  Does not mean lighting will not be introduced in the future.

Karen Sezlic, 22 Sycamore Road – Supports the Gallos.  Understands how they feel.  The 


Property is enormous.  A protest against K-Mart took place in the past.  The light glare and tree buffer did not work.  They have so much land.  Why would they need this little lot for parking. 

Kathleen Krafmiller, 37 Sycamore Road – They have been fighting this for so many years.

They bought the property in 1989 and throughout the years so much residential property has been lost to this business.  Lighting is incredible.  A new home is supposed to be built abutting this lot.  The residential property owners do not get respect.  Businesses get all the support because they have money.  Would rather see a house go on that property.
Kim Gravel,  22 Meadows End Road – Lives diagonally across from the parking area which has many open spaces. There are plenty of empty parking spaces in the lot that can be used for parking.  

Rebuttal by the Applicant:


His client has the right to come back with a new proposal for the property at any time.  The car wash that was proposed was not for public use; strictly for use by the dealership.  Thinks there was a misunderstanding about that.  Most of the residents who are not in favor are on Sagamore.  The people are seeing construction that has not been completed. The Twin Oaks residents will have a major buffer between them and the Post Road.  His client has the right to use that property for what the RO zone allows.  

Rebuttal by Opponents:


Phyllis Gallo, 25 Sycamore Drive -  The residents did not misunderstand about the car wash.  They did not want a car wash on that property.  They can do what they want as long as it is conforming to the property’s residential office use.  The property should be used for what it is zoned for.

Mr. Macaluso:  At the last meeting many of the residents thought the proposed car wash was for public use.  His client is doing what is allowed within the regulation, specifically for a Special Exception.

Mr. Grant:  Did not see any lighting to be installed.


Mr. Macaluso:  Correct. The only things being put on the property is parking, drainage, the fence and the buffer.


Chairman Marlow:  Closed the public hearing.


Mr. Grant:  Motion to approve 18 Twin Oaks Terrace for use as a parking lot with the stipulation no lighting is to be added to the property.

Mr. Nichol:  Second.  All cars parked there have CT license plates and not be parked there more than 24 hours.


Mr. Sulkis:  Does not think the Board can stipulate the kind of license plate that a car has.

Mr. Grant – Amended his motion to approve the employee parking lot at 18 Twin Oaks Terrace with the condition that no lights are to be installed and the property is used for employees parking and no vehicle is to be left overnight.

Second:  By Mr. Nichol.


Mr. Lutz:  The parcel still comes under the control of the Board.  This is a change of zone but it could be one of the least intrusive uses of the property.


Mr. Moore: Concerned no lighting might be a safety factor for those employees parking in the designated area.

Mr. Macaluso:  Explained there is enough lighting in the area to not present any danger to the proposed employee parking area.


Mr. Dolan:  Gave the reasons he would abstain from voting on this application.

Vote:  Eight members voted in favor.  Messrs. Dolan and Lutz abstained.

Motion passes.
2.
465 BRIDGEPORT AVENUE (R-30/CDD-3) – Petition of Thomas Lynch, Esq. for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to change the use of a property from retail use to restaurant fast-food use, on Map 24, Block 207, Parcel 1, of which 461 Post Road Properties LLC is the owner.


Thomas Lynch, Esq., Lynch Trimbicki and Boynton, 63 Cherry Street, Milford CT.  Present with the owners of the Subway franchise now located at 608 Bridgeport Avenue at the K-Mart Plaza.  They have been located at that property for over 30 years, but have the opportunity to move nearby to 465 Bridgeport Avenue.  The new store will be slightly larger than the present one. This will be a new style Subway; a little more upscale.  Seating for 14 customers.    


The site plan shows a total of 31 spaces on site.  There are certain regulations relating to restaurant use and certain regulations calling for a parking count for retail use.  Under the regulations, the definition under Sec. 11-20, there is a definition for a restaurant.  
Attorney Lynch read the definition for a restaurant, which is a typical sit-down restaurant.  The definition for a fast-food restaurant was also read.   The types of establishments where people quickly eat and leave and do not utilize the parking that a regular restaurant would utilitze, such as one with waiter service or seating for a full meal, where the duration of stay would be longer.


Parking for a sit down restaurant is 1:75 SF.  He thinks the use for this particular type of restaurant would be under Sec. 15 of the parking regulations, calls for 1:250 SF of gross floor area.  Based upon the size of the space to be utilized, they are looking to use 6 spaces out of the 31 that are provided on that site.  It is one fifth of the total parking on site.

Mr. Sulkis:  Clarified the definition of a fast food restaurant, which corrected the definition that Mr. Lynch read to the Board.


Mr. Grant:  Asked for clarification of the alcove indicated on the plans and the number of seats proposed.  


The alcove was just part of the layout.  There is no use proposed for that area.  Number of seats are 14.


Chairman Marlow: Opened the hearing to the public.  Gave the instructions to the public to speak.  Anyone in favor of the application?  (No response).  Anyone against the application?


(No response)

The Chair closed the public hearing.


Motion:  By Mr. Grant to approve the build out of the fast-food restaurant with the stipulation that the seating be for no more than 10 people.

Second:  By Mr. Lutz


Discussion:  None.


Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.

3.
73 COOPER AVENUE (ZONE R-5) – Petition of Christopher Field, for Special Permit and Coastal Management Site Plan Review approval to construct a single family residence on Map 26, Block 458, Parcel 51, of which Field and Son Builders LLC is the owner.


Thomas Lynch, Esq., 63 Cherry Street, Milford CT.  Plan is to demolish the present house and rebuild it in accordance with the R-5 zone and the AE flood zone.  The house will be approximately 2200 SF; three bedrooms and two baths on two levels.  

Mr. Sulkis:  No comments.


Mr. Grant:  The site plan dos not show any average grade  The architectural plans and builders plans show different average grades.  Wants to know the average grade of the site.  

Also, the plans are not consistent with the elevations of the garage.  The mean roof height cannot be determined because the grade averages and even the floor joists are in conflict.


He thinks the plans are incomplete and need to be redone and resubmitted.


Attorney Lynch:  Realized the revised plans were not submitted to the zoning office.  Asked that this be carried over to the next meeting and the correct plans will be resubmitted to the Board.  


Mr. Sulkis:   There appears to be some question as to the building height.  When the building plans are submitted for a permit they will be checked for the approved building height.

Chairman Marlow:  Preferred to see new plans submitted to the Board.

Attorney Lynch:   Chris Field has the corrected plans.  They could be submitted subject  to staff review.


Motion:  By Mr. Quish to have staff approve the plans subject to compliance of the height requirement.
 

Mr. Grant:  Did not agree and asked that the Board receive the revised drawings that show they are meeting the requirements and not for staff to review and approve.

Attorney Lynch:  There are four other homes that the Fields have built in Milford with the same plans.  There have been other homes with different situations where the building heights have been in question.  This house is not one of those.  The grade will be computed and the height will not exceed 35 feet.


Mr. Grant:  They might be the same set of plans, but there is a discrepancy with what the average grade is.  The elevation at each site can be different, which changes the average grade for each site.


Chairman Marlow:  There is a motion on the floor.  Asked for a second.


Second:  By Mr. Moore.


Clerk:  Five for and  five against.  Tie vote.  Motion is denied.


Chairman Marlow:  The motion is denied.  Submit the new plans for review at the next meeting. 

4.
440 WHEELERS FARMS ROAD (ZONE DO-10) – Petition of Gina Rivera for Special Exception and Site Plan Review approval to establish a child daycare center on Map 6, Block 915, Parcel 11C, of which Sova Merritt, LLC is the owner.


Gina Rivera, Owner, Once Upon A Time Development Center, located on West Main Street, Milford for the past 20 years. She would like to move her daycare to 440 Wheelers Farms Road.  The plans submitted to the Board indicate the daycare would occupy the front right corner of the building.  It would have its own entrance and would not be going through the lobby of the building where the rest of the tenants go through to get to their offices.  There would be a playground adjacent to the space the daycare would occupy.

Mr. Sulkis:  The Board has his report on this application.


Mr. Nichol:  Asked about reserved parking spaces.

Ms. Rivera:  The owner of the building said she would have 12 spaces reserved specifically for the daycare use.  In addition, there is ample open parking on a first come, first serve basis.

Chairman Marlow opened the hearing to the public.  Gave the instructions to the public to speak.  Anyone in favor of the application?  (No response).  Anyone against the application?


June O’Connell, 102 East Rutland Road.  This land was used as an illegal auto salvage yard in the 50’s through the 70’s.  Testing was never done for contamination other than pesticides.


An application for housing on 0 and 440 Wheelers Farms Road did not do deep soil testing.


She thought children should not be brought to this site without doing Phase 2 deep soil testing of the property. 

Michael O’Connell, 102 East Rutland Road.  Cited the Wheelers Woods application in 2015.


It’s possible this soil is contaminated.  Should not let children be on this property.  Does not know what could happen years down the road.  

Rebuttal by the Applicant:


Ms. Rivera:  She is licensed by the State of Connecticut Public Health and has complied with the various forms of testing required.  

Mr. Varrone:  Asked if the applicant was aware of any possible contamination?


Ms. Rivera:  Absolutely not.


Mr. Lutz:  Asked if the Board has any jurisdiction over environmental health issues.


Mr. Sulkis:  The Board does not have authority over environmental health issues.  There is nothing in the regulations that talks about whether land is contaminated or not.  It’s all about the use as described by the regulations.


Mr. Quish:  Would be concerned if the building had not been constructed.  Since it has already been constructed and the children will be within the building for most of their time.  The playscape will have mulch or another substance on it, which is what would be required anyway.


The Chair closed the public hearing.


Motion:  By Mr. Sutton to approve the application as presented. 

Mr. Grant:  Second.


Discussion:  None.


Vote:  All members voted in favor.

D.
LIAISON REPORTS – None.

E.
REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE –- None

F. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES –  4/4/2017 and 4/18/2017


Motion:  By Mr. Sutton.  


Second:  By Mr. Varrone.



Discussion:  None.



Vote:  All in favor of approving the Minutes of 4/4/2017 and 4/18/2017

    
G.
CHAIR’S REPORT

 Chairman Marlow:  Read a letter from Phyllis Leggett, announcing that May 16, 2017
would be the last time she would be acting in the capacity of the Clerk to the Planning and Zoning Board, as she would be retiring from her position as Administrative Assistant to the Planning and Zoning and Permitting and Land use Departments on June 2, 2017.  

The Chair and Board members thanked Ms. Leggett for her work on behalf of the Board.

H.
STAFF REPORT – None.
I. ADJOURNMENT
 
Motion:  By Mr. Dolan to adjourn the meeting.

Second:  By Mr. Panzella


Vote:  All members voted in favor of adjournment.

The next Planning and Zoning Board meeting will be held on Tuesday, May 16, 2017.

Respectfully submitted

By:   Phyllis Leggett____________________


  Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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